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January 25, 2016
Municipal Manager/MOA Staff & GBOS

Quarterly Meeting

Meeting Minutes
4:00 p.m.  Anchorage City Hall
Call to Order 4 pm Mike Abbott, City Manager
GBOS:

Sam Daniel, Tommy O’Malley, Jerry Fox, Robert Snitzer, Erin Eker

MOA:
Mike Abbott, City Manager; Bill Falsey & Todd Sherwood, MOA Attorney; Nicole Jones-Vogel; HLB 

Assembly:
Jennifer Johnston
Other:

Laura Bowen, Tim Cabana, John Weddleton

Quarterly Meeting Topics:


1. Public Safety in Girdwood
· Review of Ordinance to be voted on in April General Election.  GBOS and LUC have reviewed language in the draft ordinance and have some changes to it.

The ordinance regarding public safety in Girdwood is on the Assembly agenda for Tue 1/26/16. Changes to the language in the ordinance that GBOS and LUC requested have been made.  GBOS is in agreement with the wording in the draft presented at this meeting.

Sam Daniel asks if it is necessary for GBOS to attend the meeting to show support for this ordinance.  Jennifer Johnston and Mike Abbott agree that it is likely to pass without GBOS presence as it is supported by both Jennifer Johnston and Bill Evans.  Mike Abbott asks if it is likely that there will be opposition to the ordinance, and Tommy O’Malley answers that it is possible that community members may come to oppose it, due to concern that the legality of trooper pullout is not clearly established.
Jennifer Johnston states that she can try to move this item up on the Assembly agenda once they get to that part of the business.  She can let GBOS members know via text when they should come that night.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
· GBOS requests assistance from the municipal attorney and Anchorage Police Department on elements that should be included in potential contract with Whittier Police Department.
Sam Daniel, Tommy O’Malley, Kyle Kelley and Mike Opalka attended the Whittier City Council meeting last week.  It appears likely that the City Council will write a resolution of support for the Whittier Police contract with Girdwood.  GBOS requests that MOA Legal Department, Police Department assist with reviewing the contract to be sure that GBOS benefits from their experience.  

Mike Abbott adds that this contract will need to be approved by the Anchorage Assembly as it is a sole source agreement, and won’t go out to bid.  This will also go through the purchasing department. 

Tommy O’Malley states that GBOS should expect an increase in the IGC budget, as there will be additional expenses there to cover this assistance from the MOA.

Sam Daniel asks what suggestions the MOA representatives have for items that should be included in the contract – concern is that the vote is April 5 with service beginning July 1, and Forest Fair the 1st week of July – there is a desire to get rolling on preliminary work on the contract prior to the election so that they can be ready if the item passes.

Mike Abbott refers Sam Daniel to Ron Hadden, MOA Purchasing Department.  However, he cautions that GBOS cannot enter in to negotiations until they are given legal authority to do so through the election.

Kyle Kelley asks who will administer this contract.  Jennifer Johnston states that it will technically be administered by the City Manager, but through the Girdwood Liaison.

Todd Sherwood suggests that APD may have some helpful input as they have some contracts already.

Mike Abbott states that figuring out liability is likely to be the largest issue to work through. 

Sam Daniel states that the community has stated clear interest in local involvement in setting priorities in law enforcement.  Plan to organize a public safety sub-committee, similar to Trails Committee, to work with GBOS and Whittier Police Department.

· GBOS requests municipal attorney’s opinion of the legality of State of Alaska’s decision to remove enforcement from Girdwood, Bird Creek, Indian and Portage. Could the State be in violation of the people’s equal right to protection under the law if they leave the Turnagain Arm area without police services? 

Laura Bowen and GBOS request that the city attorneys research legality of decision to remove troopers from Turnagain Arm service.
Bill Falsey and Todd Sherwood state that they have researched this to some extent.  It is possible that tax section 15 and Crow Creek neighborhood may receive service from the troopers if this is pursued further.  Jennifer Johnston states that the previous attorney, Dennis Weaver also looked at it.  However, they agree to continue legal review.  Bill Falsey offers that if they wanted to, Bird, Indian, Portage and Crow Creek could create service areas or join the MOA Police Service Area.  They may be opting out by not pursuing these options, and by city charter, it is clear that residents are not required to be within a police service area, if they choose.

Mike Abbott states that troopers have consulted with state’s dept of law, and that they find that the law supports a change in administration of resources.

Laura Bowen asks them to compare Girdwood with recent situation in Nikiski, where the town voted down a police service area, and still are covered by AST.  Jennifer Johnston states that this comes down to the difference between being part of a municipality vs part of a borough.  Girdwood and Turnagain Arm communities situation is different because we are within the Municipality.

GBOS requests that a letter is written to the State of Alaska from the Anchorage municipal attorney requesting clarification of legality of Turnagain Arm Community patrol pullout.  This will show that this avenue has been pursued and that Girdwood is correct in pursuing public safety ordinance.  GBOS requests to be copied in on the letter.  Bill Falsey agrees, and does not yet know exactly what the letter will say as he needs to review the matter further.   

Todd Sherwood states that similar structure exists in the North Slope Borough, although that area voted years ago to tax themselves and formed the North Slope Borough Police Department, because they thought that the coverage provided by AST was not adequate for their needs. Bill Falsey states that resolution to this question might not provide the victory that GBOS seeks in retaining trooper coverage to a level that is desired.  Jennifer Johnston states that the victory in this would be that it would allow for investigation of crimes, which Girdwood has been warned will not occur.

Tim Cabana asks what will happen if there is a serious incident at the school.  Mike Abbott states that the call would go to 911 and closest available resources (AST, APD) would respond.  After the scene is safe, under current understanding of the law, if Girdwood doesn’t have police service, there would be no further investigations.  

Mike Abbott states that this example is in the extreme. His concern is with more likely issue of domestic violence.  Scenario discussed with a person calling to report abuse, police/troopers confirming that the person is not in imminent danger, and no ability for them to follow up.  However, he states, it is clear in the charter that citizens of Anchorage have the right to opt out of police service.

· GBOS would like to work with the administration to determine a Plan B if the vote for the Whittier Police service option fails. 

Mike Abbott states that if Girdwood voters opt not to pay for service, they will not receive those services from APD.  

Sam Daniel states that if the measure fails, this will come up in earnest.  

Jennifer Johnston states that a special election could be held prior to the next General Election to allow reconsideration if no service approach is not working.

2. Update on Dedication of Lions Park  

· GBOS resolved to support dedication of the Girdwood Lions Park in November, 2015.  GBOS would like help in determining steps to dedicate the park, attached is the GBOS resolution of dedication.  

Kyle Kelley states that the Girdwood Lions club wants to have the park land formally dedicated and protected.  Seeking information at this meeting on how to pursue this.
Mike Abbott says that Girdwood should reach out to Tammy Oswald, John Rodda and Jennifer Johnston.  First step is to confirm legal description of the parcel. Nicole Jones-Vogel states that is her understanding that the land is MOA, not HLB and managed by Girdwood Parks and Recreation. Egloff Road Planning and Engineering should be completed first, before working on dedication of the park.  Once legal description is confirmed, this would be presented to Assembly by Jennifer Johnston, as it has already passed LUC and GBOS, this process should be fairly quick.

Kyle asks if there are restrictions to consider in dedicating the land as parkland.  Mike Abbott says that there are strings attached, as the intent is to keep the land as-is.  Jennifer Johnston states that it is more difficult to add structures to dedicated parkland, and there are restrictions on leasing of the land (1 year maximum, $50,000 maximum lease, any structure added must be removable in less than 30 days).

3. Girdwood  Land Use and Commercial Building Codes

· Tim Cabana (Girdwood resident and commercial land owner) would like to discuss land use and commercial building codes for Girdwood.
Tim Cabana introduced himself and stated that he was on the Chapter 9 (Girdwood chapter of Title 21) committee in Girdwood.  Adoption of Chapter 9 came as a result of GBOS going against the recommendations of the Girdwood Land Use Committee.  Chapter 9 was rushed through the process prior to any of the other chapters, there are errors in it that are impossible for builders to work around.  It’s been 7 years since it was adopted, and in that time no commercial buildings have been built in Girdwood.

Examples cited by Cabana are:

Missing allowable usages on the Allowable Usages table

Parking/green space requirement/plowing requirements are not realistic for Girdwood 

Fee for landscaping inspection when no inspection actually occurs

20% of land required for snow management is not realistic for Girdwood

Wall length set at 42’, however all construction uses 8’ lengths of plywood, so this requirement increases costs unnecessarily.

The result is that it is more difficult to develop land in Girdwood than in Anchorage, which was not the intent of Title 21.

Finally, Cabana states that even the new school and fire hall are not built within the requirements of Chapter 9.

Jennifer Johnston agrees that there is more work to be done on this.  She recommends working with Bill Evans, city planning manager and Chris Schuttee and working through LUC and GBOS system simultaneously to resolve specific items that need to be resolved. 

Adjourn 5:10PM
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